
COMMUNITY SERVICES COMMITTEE AGENDA 
 
19 NOVEMBER 2013 
 
 
1. UPDATE FROM VENTURE SOUTHLAND 
 
 (Memo from Chief Executive – 07.11.13) 
 
 Mr Paul Casson, Chief Executive of Venture Southland, will be in attendance to give the 

Committee an update on recent activities undertaken by Venture Southland. 
 
 
  



2. GORE A&P JOINT MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE (ANNUAL ACCOUNTS) 
 

(Memo from Parks and Recreation Manager - 18.10.13) 
 

The Gore Agricultural and Pastoral Association operate the Gore showgrounds in 
partnership with the Gore District Council. The operating committee is known as the 
Joint Management Committee. 

  
Annually the Joint Management Committee is required to submit to its principals, a copy 
of its audited financial accounts for the past years activities. 

 
Crs Beale and Highsted and former Cr Watt (Chairman) and the Parks and Recreation 
Manager have been the Council representatives on this committee that meets bi-
monthly throughout the year and oversees the daily operation of this jointly owned 
property. 

 
 Attached is the annual report of the Joint Management Committee for the year ending 

30 June 2013. 
 

RECOMMENDATION 
 

THAT the information be received. 
 
 
 
  



3. REPORT OF THE PARKS AND RECREATION MANAGER 
 

Parks and Reserves 
Spring has been a mixed bag this year because we have been on a spring rollercoaster 
ducking and diving in and out of all manner of seasons seemingly at will. We have 
experienced some lovely warm balmy spring weather which has been abruptly 
interspersed with wintery blasts and a lot of strong wind. These conditions have proved 
challenging for staff. 
 
A number of Reserves staff were involved in preparing the Gore Main Gardens for the 
annual Southland Rhododendron Group’s “Rhododendron Festival”. Organisers were 
extremely lucky with the weather on the day. It stayed fine with a mild 18 degrees for 
most of the afternoon apart from some gusty winds and luckily no rain. This was quite 
something as the days either side of Sunday 13 October saw weather extremes’ of hail 
and heavy rain driven by cold winds to sunny patches that only lasted a matter of 
minutes. 
 
Council mowing operations are now in full swing with operators committed to their 
mowing rounds. The weather rollercoaster has determined that grass growth has also 
been patchy with a slowing of growth in early October. However thereafter 
temperatures increased and so did rainfall which sets the scene for rapid growth. 
Mowing staff have undertaken spring turf renovation tasks during September. Below is a 
picture of the under sowing operation in progress. Fresh grass seed is drilled into the 
depleted turf at Newman Park. This is the best way to renovate a winter sports code 
field that has seen plenty of use over the winter and has by spring become somewhat 
patchy with grass in certain hard-worn areas being sparse. 

 
Under-sowing in action on Newman Park 

 



The nursery has been busy throughout spring with seeding then pricking out of 
seedlings into trays that progress through the glasshouse to cold-frames to harden-off 
then completely out into the open. Here they await the annual changeover in the 
annual bedding plots around the District, which will be occurring in November. In mid-
October nursery staff constructed 250 hanging baskets. These will be grown-on in the 
nursery until they have reached sufficient size and suitable to be displayed in the town’s 
main streets. It is expected that this will occur in late November. 

 
Recreation 
Public consultation on the Parks, Recreation and Facilities Strategy occurred during 
October with staff holding public forums and speaking to stakeholder groups.  There 
have been 17 submissions received. During November staff will analyse submissions and 
follow due process culminating in a report to the December Council meeting.  

 
 

 
A wonderful display of deciduous Azaleas at the Gore Multisport Complex 

 
Property 
Work is progressing favourably with the installation of new public toilets at Queens Park 
in Mataura. At the time of writing work-stream scheduling is underway with the unit 
scheduled to have prefabrication complete by the end of October and installation to 
occur in November. 

 
In recent weeks contractors have completed the final tasks contained within the 
painting and decorating maintenance contract 2012/13. This work was undertaken at 
various public toilet blocks and the services depot. The contractor voiced frustration at 



completing internal painting of a public convenience only to find it had been tagged 
with graffiti the very next night. 

 
The current financial years building maintenance program is currently being prepared 
for tender. At this time, Council officers envisage that painting and decorating shall be 
tendered. However, the building maintenance components shall be managed in-house 
utilising existing service delivery arrangements. Last year this proved to be the most cost 
effective method of service delivery for building maintenance following an unfavourable 
tender round where tendered priced significantly exceeded budget. 

 
Another maintenance project that has been completed was the upgrade of some failing 
mechanisms’ in the town clock along with general internal clock tower maintenance. 
The majority of maintenance work is complete apart from a couple of minor jobs yet to 
be undertaken. These jobs will not impact upon the overall operation of the clock which 
is now fully operational. 

 
Council officers are currently preparing tender documents for two cleaning contracts. 
These relate to the cleaning of Public Conveniences and Civic Buildings. It is proposed 
that these new contracts will commence 1 February 2014. 

 
Non-Financial performance targets 
Appended for the Councils information is the latest update of the Parks, Recreation and 
Property non-financial performance targets, based upon the Levels of Service in the 
Councils LTP. At this point we are on track with results. 

 

 
Tree Peony flowering in the town belt. 

 
Other community interaction 
Interaction with groups, clubs and organisations over the past month: 

 



 Sport Southland, meeting attended 

 A & P Joint Management Committee, meeting attended 

 Southland Equestrian Park Trust, consultation 

 Southland Rhododendron Association, consultation and meeting attended 

 Gore Garden Club, consultation and meeting attended 

 numerous site visits relating to operational issues 

 various sub-contractors, pest control, cleaning & electrical 

 property maintenance contractors, consultation and site visits 

 various sports club interaction 

 liaison with various suppliers 
 
Collegial interaction: 

 New Zealand Recreation Association (NZRA), consultation 

 NZRA Southern Region, meeting and teleconference’s 

 Hosted Waitaki District Council Parks Manager to discuss operational matters 
relating to Parks and Reserves activities. 

 
Community comment: 

 This comment was passed to the Gore Multisports Complex reception staff 
“Wow, the gardens around the area are looking lovely and the MLT Complex 
gardens are now maturing nicely and look lovely as well” 

 This comment via email to the HR Manager “Just wanted to let you know that I 
think the gardens around town are looking absolutely stunning at the moment 
and driving to work in the morning is a delight because of them. Please pass on 
my congrats to the gardening team – they have done a beautiful job!” 

 The organiser of the car show held on Tulloch Park mid-October very 
complimentary of how the grounds were prepared for their event and phoned in 
after the event to pass on his thanks and a note of appreciation. He said “there 
were many favourable comments on how the grounds looked - it did not go 
unnoticed”. 

 
RECOMMENDATION 

 
THAT the report be received.  



 

 

 

LEVELS OF SERVICE, PERFORMANCE MEASURES AND TARGETS 2013-2014 

Level of Service  
How it Contributes to our C ouncil  

Outcomes  

Specific  

Measure  

Performance monitoring 

methodology/  

source (how do we 

measure, or where do we 

get data from)  

Performance  

Target  Achieved  

To provide safe, accessible swimming 
pools with good opportunities for 
learning. 

Participation in swimming activities 
enables people to live healthy lifestyles, 
which contribute to social wellbeing 

Increase in people using 
the aquatic facilities in 
their community as 
measured by the number 
of swims per year. 

Point of sale software package 
which records daily swims 
(Centaman) 

Increase annually by 
1,000 swims. 

2014 – Year to date – 37,317 
2013 – Target Achieved -  113,660 
2012 - 103,870 
2011 - 103,272 
2010 - 98,419 
. 
 

 The community is proud of its aquatic 
facilities which contribute to the 
intermediate community outcome of 
the provision of quality places to visit. 

People are satisfied with 
the provision of the 
aquatic facilities in their 
community as measured 
by the customer 
satisfaction survey. 
 

Annual customer satisfaction 
survey. 

90% 99% of customers surveyed were very 
satisfied, satisfied or neutral with the Gore 
Aquatic Centre. 
95% of customers surveyed were very 
satisfied, satisfied or neutral with the 
Mataura Pool. 

 Ensuring that the public’s access to safe 
public swimming facilities helps create 
safe communities. 

Number of health and 
safety incidents per year at 
the Council pool 

Aquatic centre(s) incident log 
Ensure that facilities are safe. 
 
Serious Harm 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
No (0) Serious Harm 
Incidents per year 
 
 
 
 
 

 
2014 – Year to date – No serious harm 
incidents 
2013 - No serious harm incidents 
2012 - No serious harm incidents 
2011 - No serious harm incidents. 
2010 - No serious harm incidents  
 
 



 

  

LEVELS OF SERVICE, PERFORMANCE MEASURES AND TARGETS 2012-2013 
 

Level of Service 
How it Contributes to our Council 

Outcomes 
Specific 

Measure 

Performance monitoring 
methodology/ 

source (how do we measure, 
or where do we get data from) 

Performance 

Target Achievement 

To provide playgrounds and reserves 
that are accessible to the 
community. 

Access to parks and reserves provides 
opportunities to promote healthy and 
active communities, and provide a 
choice to residents of things to do. A 
generous allocation of parks and 
reserves also adds to the beautification 
of the. 

Percentage of urban 
homes located within 
500m of a playground or 
neighbourhood 
reserve. 

Staff audit reports and New 
Zealand Recreation Association 
(Yardstick reports). 

More than 85% Target achieved. 
Assessment during 2011 confirms that 
87.8% of Gore urban homes are located 
within 500m of a playground or 
neighbourhood reserve. There have not 
been any changes since 2011. 
 
Assessment during 2011 confirms that  
98% of Mataura urban homes are located 
within 500m of a playground or 
neighbourhood reserve. There have not 
been any changes since 2011.  

Premier parks are accessible and 
meet the needs of users. 

Parks and reserves provide a sense of 
place, active recreation spaces and 
opportunities for communities to 
interact and beautify urban 
environments.  All of these positive 
attributes contribute to the attainment 
of community outcomes.  

Percentage of the 
Community that is 
satisfied with the Parks 
and Reserves provided as 
measured in the annual 
customer satisfaction 
survey. 

Annual customer satisfaction 
survey. 

More than 90% This measure is achieved.  In the 2013 
Customer Satisfaction Survey, 99% of 
respondents were very satisfied, satisfied 
or neutral in their response to community 
satisfaction with Parks and Reserves. 

Playgrounds are accessible and meet 
the needs for users. 

Playgrounds provide a sense of place, 
active recreation spaces and 
opportunities for communities to 
interact and beautify urban 
environments.  All of these positive 
attributes contribute to the attainment 
of Council outcomes. 

Percentage of the 
Community that is 
satisfied with the 
Playgrounds provided as 
measured in the annual 
customer satisfaction 
survey. 

Annual customer satisfaction 
survey. 

More than 90% This measure is achieved.  In the 2013 
Customer Satisfaction Survey 98% of 
respondents were very satisfied, satisfied 
or neutral in their response to community 
satisfaction with District Playgrounds. 

Provision of sports fields and reserve 
land for other recreation facilities 
that meet the needs of the major 
field based sports. 

Residents have a choice of quality 
places to go and things to do, which 
contributes to the primary community 
outcome of Southland is a great place 
to live. 

Complaints per field per 
season regarding the 
quality and availability of 
sports fields (unless due to 
abnormal weather events). 

Customer services request. Less than 5 complaints 
on quality 
Less than 5 complaints 
on availability 

Complaints received on both specific 
measures.  
2014 -  Year to date – No complaints 
2013 -  No complaints  
2012 -  No complaints 
2011  - No complaints 
2010  - No complaints 

Play areas are safe. Playgrounds are safe for children and 
families which contribute to the 
primary community outcome of safe 
places in a caring community. 

Percentage of playgrounds 
that meet the NZ 
playground standard. 

Measured by staff audit 
reports 

More than 75% 2014 – Year to date – 97% 
2013 – 10 Audits -  94.006% 
2012 - 10 Audits -  87.91% 
2011 - 80.52% 
2010 - 83.42%. 



 

  

 

LEVELS OF SERVICE, PERFORMANCE MEASURES AND TARGETS 2012-2013 

Level of Service 
How it Contributes to out Council 

Outcomes 
Specific 

Measure 

Performance monitoring 
methodology/ 

source (how do we measure, 
or where do we get data from) 

Performance 

Target Achievement 

Cemeteries are provided that meet 
the needs of users.. 

Well maintained cemeteries provide a 
pleasing environment and reinforce the 
intermediate community outcome of a 
compassionate caring community. 
 

Complaints received 
annually regarding the 
standard of the 
cemeteries. 

Customer service request. Less than 3 2014 – Year to date –  No complaints 
received 
2013 - 2 complaints received 
2012 - No complaints received 
2011 -  1 complaint received 
2010 - No complaints received 
 

Cemeteries are aesthetically pleasing 
to users and visitors. 

Well maintained cemeteries provide a 
pleasing environment and reinforce the 
intermediate community outcome of a 
compassionate caring community. 

Percentage of residents 
and ratepayers satisfied 
with cemeteries. 

Annual customer satisfaction 
survey. 

95% This measure has been achieved.  In the 
2013 Customer Satisfaction Survey 99% of 
respondents were very satisfied, satisfied 
or neutral in their response to satisfaction 
with the Cemeteries Division. 
 

  



 

 

LEVELS OF SERVICE, PERFORMANCE MEASURES AND TARGETS 2012-2013 
 

Level of Service 
How it Contributes to our Council 

Outcomes 
Specific 

Measure 

Performance monitoring 
methodology/ 

source (how do we measure, 
or where do we get data from) 

Performance 

Target Achievement 

Public conveniences are provided 
that meet the needs of users. 

Clean, well maintained toilets 
contribute to a healthy, safe, built 
environment. 

Number of complaints in 
any one week regarding 
cleanliness of the facilities 
(including graffiti). 
 
 
Percentage of the 
community that is satisfied 
with public conveniences 
as measured by the annual 
customer satisfaction 
survey. 
 

Customer services log. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Annual customer satisfaction 
survey. 

Less than 10 per year 
 
 
 
 
 
 
More than 80% 

2014 – Year to date – No complaints 
received 
2013 - No complaints received 
2012 - 3 complaints received 
2011 –7 complaints received 
2010 – 7 complaints received 
 
 
 
This measure has been achieved.  In 
the 2013 Customer Satisfaction Survey 
there were 83% of respondents either 
very satisfied, satisfied or neutral in 
response.   



 

LEVELS OF SERVICE, PERFORMANCE MEASURES AND TARGETS 2012-2013 
 

Level of Service 
How it Contributes to our Council 

Outcomes 
Specific 

Measure 

Performance monitoring 
methodology/ 

source (how do we measure, 
or where do we get data from) 

Performance 
Target 

Target Achievement 

 
All buildings maintained in a healthy 
and safe condition over the life of the 
asset. 

 
Well maintained buildings assist the 
community in enjoying a safe built 
environment. 

 
All buildings requiring a 
warrant of fitness are 
compliant and the 
certificates are displayed 
correctly. 
 
 
Number of complaints 
received annually relating 
to Council owned 
buildings. 

 
Measured by building warrant 
of fitness. 
 
 
 
 
 
Customer services request log. 

 
100% 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Less than 3 per year 

 
2014- 100%  Compliance certification 
achieved, all displayed accordingly 
 
2014 – Year to date – No complaints 
received 
2013 - No complaints received 
2012 - No complaints received 
2011 - 2 complaints received 
2010 - 2 complaints received 
 
 

 
Provision of buildings that assist in 
meeting community demand for 
indoor meeting and recreation 
spaces. 

 
The public having access to indoor 
meeting and recreation spaces helps 
achieve healthy, cohesive and 
supportive communities. 

 
Percentage of the 
community that is satisfied 
with the provision of 
community buildings or 
halls as measured by the 
biennial customer 
satisfaction survey. 
 
 
 

 
Annual customer satisfaction 
survey. 

 
80% 

 
This measure has been achieved.  In 
the 2013 Customer Satisfaction 
Survey, 100% of respondents were 
very satisfied, satisfied or neutral in 
their response to community 
satisfaction with community 
buildings. 
 



 

   

4. REPORT OF THE GORE MULTISPORTS AQUATIC CENTRE MANAGER – AUGUST – 
OCTOBER (Kim Peterson) 

 
MLT Event Centre 
The event centre is being used by a variety of sporting codes for practices and 
competition purposes, particularly netball, tennis and soccer. Among those using the 
venue over the last three months were: 
 
August 

 Saturday netball finished up for the season 24 August. 

 A new dodgeball competition started with 10 teams of seven players signed 
up. This is a new sport to the stadium and staff received really good feedback 
from the players. 

 Volleyball competition started and had eight teams. 

 Eastern Southland Social netball started a new competition with 14 teams 
entered. 

 Cricket Southland held practices in the stadium and brought in their own 
pitch which was rolled out and used to bowl on.  Having this in the stadium 
prompted a couple cricket teams to book in and practice here. 

 Netball South secondary school league held finals at the stadium between 
Gore High and St Peters. 

 
September 

 Australian Diamonds practiced in the stadium for three days leading up to the 
first match in the Constellation Cup Series against the Silver Ferns.  They were 
very happy with courts and the complex.  The team and coaches were very 
nice and approachable. 

 Dodgeball finished with Gangsta Squad winning first place.  Prizes were 
donated by the Mataura Licensing Trust and Stirling Sports. 

 Volleyball finished its competition. 

 Eastern Southland Basketball held part of its tournament at the MLT Event 
Centre.  Under 13 years boys and girls from throughout Otago, Central Otago 
and Southland competed.    They were very happy with the facility and will 
look to book in again next year.  

 Sport Southland’s Ultimate Challenge started this month.  They have eight 
teams entered. 

 Netball Eastern Southland is involved in a new pilot programme geared 
towards years one and two children and teaching them the basics of netball.  
The programme seems to be very successful with 60 children participating. 

October  

 Holiday programmes were very successful in the stadium this month.  Cricket 
had about 13 participants and the two new sports introduced were kickball 
and dodgeball which had 24 children register.  They thoroughly enjoyed both 
sports but favored dodgeball. 

 Tennis is picking back up this month.  Tennis Southland and Gore Tennis Club 
have booked in for term four and casual tennis bookings have increased also. 

 



 

   

G’n’D Splash and Learn programme & Leaping Frogs Swim school 
 
August, September, October  
St Mary’s School was in for its funded G’n’D Splash & Learn swimming lessons with 
1,632 lessons delivered. The students did a great job and progressed nicely.  The 
swim school coordinator passed a comment about it being easy to pick out the 
children who have had professional swim instruction through our after school 
Leaping Frogs swim school programme. 
 
Knapdale School attended in August for its funded G’n’D splash & learn swimming 
lessons. All students made great progress in the first week. The school completed 
their last week of funded lessons recently with all children showing huge progress 
from where they started ten weeks earlier. 
 
The last school in for term three was St Peters, who started at the end of the 
September for its two weeks of funded swimming lessons. You could easily see the 
level of the students’ abilities and how far they had progressed from when they first 
started. 
 
Term three holiday lessons were setup and the bookings opened for enrolments. The 
up take on enrolments was quite slow initially.  We had children book in from as far 
away as Australia. The holiday lessons were down by 13 enrolments compared to the 
same time last year.  
 
Term four lesson enrolments opened with the morning classes filling up straight 
away. Enrolment numbers are down this term as well by 40 students so far, although 
we are still getting enrolments coming in at the time of writing. Mataura Centennial 
Pool swimming lesson enrolments are significantly down.  We have tried promoting 
morning classes as well as after school classes.  However,  we have some classes with 
only one student booked in. It is not cost effective to run so we have had to 
condense or cancel some classes and have filled the Tuesday session with private 
lessons. The Swim School Coordinator is quite discouraged with not knowing what 
else he can do to get the support to run lessons at Mataura pool.  
  
Term four G’n’D Splash and Learn lessons was commenced again after the school 
holidays with West Gore.  This school has a lot of students with disabilities and we 
have either included them in a class or set the caregivers up with a specific 
programme that will benefit their needs. While this situation was not factored into 
the funding model for the G’n’D Splash and Learn programme, we are making it 
happen to ensure all students are benefiting from this imitative. 
 
There has been some interest in seeing if it is possible to have a more competitive 
triathlon group start up, a higher level from the current Kidz Tri group that we are 
running. At this stage it would not be something we would look at starting due to the 
need for resources with expertise in the areas of biking and running. Although the 
Swim School Coordinator has followed up with the Invercargill triathlon group, to see 



 

   

if they had any suggestions to get a group like this running in the Gore area, we shall 
continue to explore options. 
 
To date we have 23 enrolments for Mataura Centennial Pool Leaping Frogs Swim 
School lessons and 423 enrolments for Gore Multisports Aquatic Centre. Currently 
we are down by 48 enrolments in Gore and up by 6 enrolments now at Mataura, due 
to providing some private lessons. We have noticed quite a few children who 
normally have lessons with the Leaping Frogs Swim school now attending swimming 
club lessons instead. 
 
Gore Multisports Aquatic Centre and Mataura Centennial Pool 
 
Marketing and Promotions 
Final preparations for the opening of the Mataura pool season continued throughout 
September. Mataura staff were busy getting everything cleaned up and ready. 
Advertising for the opening day goes out, the pool opened on 28 September with 
reasonable numbers for the first three days of September. 
 
A suggestion from a staff member to have a more professional voucher to sell up to 
Christmas, lead to further discussion and the designing of vouchers to be sold for 
items including concession cards, swimming lessons and pool entry for both Gore 
and Mataura pool. Over recent years and leading up to Christmas there have been 
requests for gift-vouchers for holiday block swimming lessons, these are becoming 
popular gifts, especially from grandparents.  
 
Staff were busy making final preparations for the October school holiday 
programmes. Advertising was sent out for the Mataura pool opening, last of the 
bonus aquarobics sessions for 2013 and the October school holiday activities 
programmes, as well as holiday swimming lessons. 
 
Advertising was carried out for term four swimming lessons at Gore and Mataura 
pools. The new Wednesday aquarobics time and the upcoming Activ8 class were 
profiled. Facebook has been used to inform our friends about the inflatables, pool 
happenings and things staff are up to. We are getting more hits on the posts and 
photos about what the staff have been up to more than anything else. Face book has 
proved to be very popular and it’s something we have been using more often to get 
out what’s happening at the Gore Multisports Complex and the Mataura pool. 
 
October school holidays 
Great response again for the school holidays programmes, with a good number of 
participants taking part in the holiday activities. 

 Cricket workshop in the stadium attracted 13 children 

 Pool vs child in the pool attracted 19 children 

 Dodgeball and kickball in the stadium saw 24 keen children attend 

 Kidz spa, BBQ and the hamster ball rides in the pool attracted 42 participants 



 

   

We had a lot more children pre-register and prepay this time, but there were still a 
lot of children who showed up on the day. A variety of different inflatables were out 
every day throughout the school holidays between 1pm until 5pm.  
 
Other 

 Hokonui Aquatics started back the first week of term four. 

 Due to lack of numbers attending the Wednesday 11am aquarobics class, all 
participants were asked to let us know what time they would prefer to have 
the Wednesday morning class and would they support it. Most preferred the 
9am, so the class has now changed and the numbers attending have picked 
up, we now getting 8 – 10 each Wednesday. 

 The complex carpet was cleaned using the new James Cumming wing carpet 
cleaner, unfortunately the carpet is too old and damaged for the cleaning to 
have made any visible difference. 

 The Friday night public ice skating sessions for 2013 ceased on 27 September. 

 End of term three has only three swim school clients charged the late 
payment penalty fee, this is huge improvement. 

 
Mataura Pool 
There has been a lot of children coming in not realising the pool entry fee had 
increased, however most of the children that use the pool bring in lots of extra 
money. The introduction of the new lollies being sold is a real hit! One child who 
wasn’t swimming just came in to hang out for the day and spent $10 on food. 
 
Feedback forms that were submitted had the following feedback: 

 “What lovely pool staff very friendly and helpful all lovely and clean” 

 “My boy ……. just enjoyed coming here and when you are on the side line it’s 
not hot like in Gore” 

 “Good to see you open a great place for the kids. Eftpos would be good and 
put pool entry up to $3 to make more money it’s still too cheap” 

 “Great pool and friendly staff” 
 
The head receptionist and I spent a few days on a marketing strategy to help increase 
patronage numbers. Letters were sent out to a number of different demographic 
groups explaining everything we have on offer at the Mataura Centennial Pool. A 
new activ8 programme was put together which is more targeted at people wanting a 
more intense workout in the water. This programme will start on Monday 4 
November.  
 
Bookings 
At the aquatic centre there were 25 bookings in August, 23 in September and 13 in 
October. The stadium had 52 bookings in August, 45 in September and 49 in 
October. The majority of the bookings for the pool and stadium were multiple 
bookings. 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
THAT the report be received. 



 

   

 

 
 

Types of bookings

1 July - 31 

July 2012

1 July - 31 

July 2013

1 Aug - 

31 Aug 

2012

1 Aug - 

31 Aug 

2013

1 Sept. - 

30 Sept. 

2012

1 Sept. - 

30 Sept.  

2013 

1 Oct. - 

31 Oct. 

2012

1 Oct. - 

31 Oct. 

2013

Tennis 278 74 122 68 175 80 339 221

Basketball 10 109 14 54 405 369 133 135

Soccer 325 167 111 28 20 9

Netball 5174 4641 5099 5878 1958 1436 1420 901

T-ball

Cricket 76 12 97 18 51

Disability group 13 64 42 97 70

Dodgeball 185 400

Volleyball 132 105 324 256 60 36

Preschool activity 90 75 221 160 159 143 85 120

Holiday programmes 75 26 41

School Groups 1139 823 1939 1123 1076 856 208 45

Childrens Day

Youth Group 110 8

Fitness training

Shooting hoops 83 80 64 14 97 23 46

Walking 62 18 49 20 52 11 33

Sport group 29 30 18 246 92 238 260

Total 7346 6042 7794 7701 4596 3825 2648 1926

˄ = up or ˅ = down ˅ ˅ ˅ ˅

Year to date 2013/2014 2013/2014

1 July to 30 June 19736 17568

Stadium Patronage



 

   

Month July 2012 - June 2013 July 2013 - June 2014 Month July 2012 - June 2013 July 2013 - June 2013

July 7706 8170 July 0 363

August 7098 7174 August 215 1881

September 7537 7273 September 313 1091

October 8900 8426 October 329 1819

Sub Total 31241 31043 Sub Total 857 5154

November 7652 November 2741

December 7390 December 1470

January 9778 January 0

February 8114 February 1352

March 9103 March 1672

April 8242 April 409

May 7401 May 326

June 6643 June 761

Total 95564 31043 Total 9588 5154

Month 2012/2013 2013/2014 Month September 2012 - May 2013 September 2013 - May 2014

September 83 99 September 0 0

October 849 944 October 0 0

Sub Total 932 1043 Sub Total 0 0

November 1152 November 183

December 754 December 0

Janaury 845 January 0

February 1264 February 0

March 1200 March 896

April 956 April 249

May 77 May 0

Total 7180 1043 Total 1328 0

Visitor Numbers Mataura

Visitor Numbers Gore Pool Gore G'n'D Splash & Learn Programme

Mataura G'n'D Splash & Learn Programme



 

 

 

 
5. REPORT OF THE LIBRARY MANAGER (Lorraine Weston-Webb) 
 

Children’s Library activities 
 
Winter Warmer Reading programme 
We are very pleased to report that in August the Gore Library was the winner in the 
Gore Parents’ Centre Family Friendly Award in the ‘Things to See and Do’ category. This 
is a clear message that our children’s area, services and staff are welcoming to families. 
Fittingly the Children’s Librarian Jenny Smith represented the library at the awards 
ceremony. 

 
School Holiday Programme 
As usual the September school holidays brought lots of children into the libraries and 
the eight craft activities were very well attended. Mataura’s ‘Woolly Good Fun’ sessions 
attracted an average of five children per session and Gore’s ‘Monster Mayhem’ an 
average of 12 children per session. 
 
Toddler Time  
Toddler time in Mataura has been attended steadily with an average of eight children 
and their caregivers attending. The average number attending in Gore was 26 toddlers 
plus parents or caregivers, with Aroha Early learning Centre attending twice last term.  
 
Wriggle & Rhyme 
Wriggle and Rhyme began well in Mataura this term with approximately six children and 
their caregivers attending regularly and the local playcentre also attending. In Gore we 
have been averaging eight per session. This happy activity familiarises both babies and 
parents with the library environment, as well as preparing babies for spoken and written 
language skills. 
 
School visits and library-school collaborations 
Children’s Librarian Jenny Smith hosted another ‘Reading Together’ workshop in the 
library for parents of East Gore School pupils in October. This is part of a national 
programme to improve literacy in primary school pupils and is a collaborative effort 
between the school, library and parents.  
 
West Gore School classes have continued their weekly visits to the library. These visits 
are a positive outcome of the collaboration between Jenny and West Gore School 
teachers with the ‘Reading Together’ Programme.  The visit consists of a library-based 
activity, book choice/reading time and a story session.  
 
Mataura Community Librarian Julie de Villiers attended the Mataura Early Childhood 
Task Force meeting.  
 



 

 

 

Other activity 
For National Poetry Day on 16 August Gore Library hosted a very well attended ‘Whistle-
Stop Tour’ with visiting poets Kay McKenzie Cooke and Jenny Powell. Included in the 
programme was an open mic session for local poets to read their poems and we were 
very pleased to see some very interesting local talent emerge.  
 
On 10 September Gore Library hosted a visit from Central Otago District Council 
Community Services manager Ann Pullar and librarians from Cromwell, Alexandra and 
Queenstown. As well as seeing the features of the recent interior refit they wanted to 
learn about the pros and cons of outsourcing cataloguing and processing which we have 
been doing successfully for two years. The primary benefit of outsourcing this work is 
that new books are promptly available for readers, and they are keen to introduce this 
into their libraries. 
 
Library and Museum staff together created a Suffrage display in Gore Library in 
September to mark 120 years of women’s suffrage. One of the popular elements of this 
display was the list of names of local people who fought for the right for women to vote. 
Gore Library celebrated ‘Greats and Grands Month’ during the last week of October 
with a window display and two events:  

 Doug Dixey gave a talk to a West Gore School class about what school was like in 
the old days. The children were fascinated and asked lots of questions about the 
differences between then and now.  

 For the adults we hosted a morning tea and ‘A Trip Down Memory Lane’, a 
personal story sharing session with guest facilitator Avis MacDonald. 
 

The Gore Rhododendron Group provided a beautiful display of rhododendrons in early 
October and we received many favorable comments on the delightful tulip display 
outside Gore Library this spring for which we extend thanks to the Council garden team. 
 
Gore Library finished Sunday opening at the end of September and is now on summer 
hours with weekend opening reduced to Saturdays only. 
 
Interior enhancements 
A new art canvas hangs in dramatic literary loops from the rafters in the Young Adult 
area of the library.  Painted by Gore High School art students led by teacher Nicola 
Whistler, it features quotes from their favorite books and is a fabulous visual art feature 
that teenagers can relate to. 

 



 

 

 

 
 

We have installed internal directional signage in Gore Library making it easy for people 
to see at a glance where things are in the library. In the adult areas new tables and 
chairs have replaced some worn furniture, the window tables have been resurfaced and 
squab seats recovered. 

 
The two Gregory Downie boat sculptures were cleaned and repositioned to better fit 
into the new layout. 

 
E-Book usage 
We have now had e-books available to Library members for two years. We provide this 
service through a consortium of 14 South Island local authorities. This keeps costs for 
providing free access to an ever-increasing number of e-book and audio book titles to a 
low $1,400 per annum. As expected usage has increased as more people have e-reader 
devices, e-book reading grows in popularity, and the library e-book collection grows in 
size and variety. We expect this trend to continue.  

 
Year 
 

e-book issues e-talking book issues Total e-issues 

1 Nov 11 - 31 Oct 12 
 

204 28 232 

1 Nov 12 – 31 Oct 13 
 

626 75 701 

 
Concern 
WINZ require client CVs to be sent by email but as there is no client computer available 
it sends people to the library to do this on the Aotearoa Peoples Network Kaharoa 
(APNK) computers. We find that a large number of these customers are under prepared, 



 

 

 

sometimes have no idea how to use a computer and some have very low literacy levels. 
They can therefore end up frustrated and angry just trying to achieve what has been 
described to them as a five minute task. Library Manager Lorraine Weston-Webb met 
with the Gore WINZ Manager to investigate the possibility of the library hosting a 
regular group or one-to-one computer skill sessions for clients by WINZ staff. 
Unfortunately WINZ is not resourced to be able to do this so we remain in the fall-back 
position of assisting individuals according to library staff availability.  

 
Staff training and meetings: 

 Julie de Villiers and Dena McKenzie attended a Display for Librarians course in 
Alexandra on 2 September. 

 Julie also completed first aid training on 21 October. 

 On 30 September the five student library assistants attended an in-house training 
morning focussing on reference skills. 

 In October we hosted a self-issue machine demonstration with Southland District 
and SIT Librarians also attending. We are currently planning to conduct a six-month 
trial to see how customers like the option of issuing their own books. We expect it to 
be popular during busy times such as during class visits and at lunch times. 

 In October we also had a WebEx demonstration of a library software package called 
collectionHQ. This software is used to manage collections more accurately and 
reliably and is becoming very popular in libraries. We agree it is an excellent tool but 
after a thorough investigation of the pros and cons we have decided to put this aside 
at this stage due to cost and staff time commitment.  

 Bruce Cavanagh held a very useful tutorial for staff on effective Ancestry database 
searching. 

 
RECOMMENDATION 

 
THAT the report be received. 

  



 

 

 

6. REPORT FROM COMMUNICATIONS COORDINATOR 
 

The Council’s communications role continues to grow and over the past few months 
there has been involvement, in some way, with most areas of the organisation. 

 
Some of the key initiatives include 

 
Á Cooper’s Wells Water to Drink Water to Grow communications plan 

There was a good response to the information packs produced and demand 
proved higher than expected, which required staff to run off extra copies for the 
main office and Gore library. 

 
Á Parks, Recreation and Facility Strategy communications plan 

The aim was to engage the community in this strategy and again the response 
exceeded expectations. There were 164 hits on the website page created 
specifically for the strategy and over 200 views of the Facebook post. There were 
also community clinics. The good community buy-in was reflected in the 17 
submissions received. 

 
Á Gore District Community Awards 

Posting results from the awards’ night on social media, as well as a couple of 
photos, once again proved popular and attracted positive feedback. An album of 
photos posted on the Monday has also been well received. Liaising with local 
media ensured there was a story in the daily newspapers (the Southland Times 
and ODT) the next day while the Civic Award recipients were also the subject of 
a colour piece on the Tuesday after the awards. There was also a page spread of 
photographs in Newslink, using images supplied by the Council. 

 
SOLGM Communications Forum 
This year’s forum was attended by 32 communications and marketing professionals 
from councils throughout the country. The theme was branding and marketing, and 
there were a number of standout presentations from local government and private 
sector brand experts.  
 
Among the more interesting was a presentation about the creation of the Z Energy 
brand, and how it has become so trusted and well recognised in such a short time. 
 
This forum is a great opportunity to meet with other communications/marketing 
managers and discuss common goals and share ideas. While being innovative was a 
common thread among speakers, it was evident that sometimes it is not only about 
being original but also looking for good ideas and adapting them.  
 
Promotional images 
Planning is underway in conjunction with Eastern Southland Gallery curator Jim Geddes 



 

 

 

for the Council’s presence at next year’s field days. It has become apparent that there is 
a need to get some strong images of the Council’s services and staff at work to feature in 
the stand. 
 
To that end, letters have been sent to six photographers and the Gore Camera Club to 
see if they would be interested in being involved in such a project and to get an idea of 
costs. 
 
Also being considered are ways of harnessing the creativity in the community. Larger 
councils have successfully gone to their communities for help to build their stock of 
photographs and/or videos. This has been done by either inviting people to submit 
photographs or having a competition. Similar options could be used in the Gore District. 
 
Auckland ran a video competition to engage young people in its unitary plan, with the 
winner decided by popular vote on YouTube. This idea could be the basis of a 
competition for young people to produce a short promotional video of the Gore District.  
 
Below are links to two of the top videos from Auckland  
http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ofmgqdoJ-cQ#t=12 
http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=cd6qzX9MrbA 
 
Other activities undertaken have included: 
 

 Assisting with the development of a communications plan for the Social Sector 
Alliance, 

 Assisting with letters and promotional material for the Gore Multisports Aquatic 
Centre, 

 Website redevelopment content hierarchy sign off, 

 Assisting the library with quotes for a new promotional brochure, 

 Online media monitoring options, and 

 Photographs of Gore District Community Award nominees and producing bios for 
the programme. 

 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
THAT the report be received. 

  

http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ofmgqdoJ-cQ#t=12
http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=cd6qzX9MrbA


 

 

 

7. REPORT FROM GORE VISITOR INFORMATION CENTRE MANAGER  (Sue Soper) 

Destination Gore Visitor Information 
The Gore Visitor Centre has been busy fielding enquiries regarding events, 
accommodation and travel throughout Southland and Gore.  Bus bookings and ferry 
booking enquiries have increased due to locals organising Christmas holidays early to 
secure their travel. It is expected there may be some issues for customers regarding 
InterIslander having a ferry not operating due to a mechanical failure. This may take up 
to three months to repair, and may reduce the availability of sailings during the summer 
period.  
 

 Destination Gore brochures and Gore posters that will be on show at the South Island 
NZ Motorhome and Caravan Show in Christchurch which is being held at the CBS Arena 
during November are attached. 
 
For the 2014 NZ Motorhome and Caravan Show it is intended to have two 
representatives to be present to promote Gore on what there is to do in our area.  
 
 Recently the visitor centre consultants had been informed by visitors that some South 
Island areas are not recommending the Gore region in a positive note and have been 
asked “why do you want to go there ” or “why, there is nothing to do there”. The 
feedback from visitors was of annoyance and disappointment that other areas would 
not recommend another area positively. They said such comments made them more 
determined to come and visit Gore, and they were pleased they did not listen to the 
advice provided, because they have enjoyed the beauty of the town, the people, and 
what it has to offer.  The comments indicate how important it is to promote Gore in a 
positive manner. This can be achieved by regular updates with regional and South Island 
Visitor Centres and accommodation operators.   
 
It is disappointing to hear these comments from visitors on such a regular basis which 
has occurred throughout previous months, and do question the impact this may be 
having to the towns visitor numbers.  
 
Over the previous three months over 100 brochure display offers had been sent to a 
large majority of activity and accommodation operators throughout Southland offering a 
6 month contract to display their brochure during the summer period. This was 
reasonably successful, and several new operators have taken up the offer. 
Unfortunately Jason’s have chosen to withdraw from displaying its brochure stand at the 
visitor centre this year; this is disappointing because the accommodation books and 
maps were very popular with visitors.  
 
Currently the visitor centre offers a wide range of Gore and Kiwiana merchandise for 
sale, and currently in pursuit of sourcing more items that will carry the Gore branding 



 

 

 

Gore branded and Kiwana merchandise sales have been popular with locals and visitors, 
some are purchasing Gore branded items to send overseas and schools are ordering 
items for International students attending local schools. 
 
The information centre was the ticket agency for the Gore District Community Awards 
which proved to be a very successful event again this year.  Well done to the winners, 
organisers and Heartland Hotel Croydon for the exceptional meal and service. 

 
 

Destination Gore Visitor Centre Visitor Numbers 

  2011 2012 2013 

July 2667 2280 2322 

August  2241 1980 2484 

September 2299 2474 2099 

October 2397 2699 2651 

Total 9604 9433 9556 

November 2382 3033 0 

December 3088 2718 0 

  2012 2013 2014 

January 3349 3446 0 

February 4176 3509 0 

March 3917 4215 0 

April 2581 2741 0 

May 2348 2418 0 

June 2082 2057 0 

Total 18453 18386 0 

Year ending total 33,527 33,570 9,556 

 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 



 

 

 

 
 

 

Phone Enquiries  

  2011 2012 2013 

July 526 301 311 

August 297 297 155 

September 202 202 117 

October 251 251 166 

Total  1276 1051 749 

November 230 224   

December 239 239   

  2012 2013 2014 

January 242 213   

February 288 202   

March 241 229   

April 172 182   

May 190 174   

June 421 281   

Total 1554 1281 0 

Year ending total 3299 2795 749 

 
 

RECOMMENDATION  

THAT the report be received. 

  



 

 

 

8. REPORT FROM DISTRICT ARTS AND HERITAGE CURATOR 
 

Eastern Southland Gallery 
Much of the past month has been dedicated to finalising the gallery programme for 
2014 – our 30th anniversary year.  Additionally, the existing programme for the 
remaining weeks of 2013 will feature some very special presentations. Speed & Colour is 
the title for a set of remarkable early 20th century British prints from Te Papa that will 
show until 30 November, and this will be followed by a series of new southern works by 
celebrated New Zealand photographer Laurence Aberhart. 
 
Our major summer presentation will be National Anthem – An Exhibition of 
Contemporary Chinese Art.  Sourced from some substantial private collections, this 
exhibition will feature the cream of contemporary Chinese practitioners and this sole 
Gore showing has come about at the instigation of the collectors themselves.  We are 
therefore very grateful for their generosity and confidence in our abilities to manage 
these holdings.  This will also be a timely presentation, given our increasing rates of 
visitation from Chinese nationals. 
 
Gifts 
The Gallery was grateful to be in receipt of two significant gifts this month.  The first 
being a major sculptural work by Peter Nicholls entitled ‘Cut’, and the second being a 
selection of 16 paintings from the personal collection of artist Rob McLeod.  Nicholls is 
one of our most distinguished contemporary sculptors and a recent exhibitor at the 
Eastern Southland Gallery, while McLeod was the MLT 50th Anniversary Artist-in-
Residence in 2005.  Wellington based and the subject of a recent major exhibition at 
City Gallery Wellington, Rob greatly enjoyed his time in Gore and this generous gift of 16 
works is in part a thank-you for the hospitality extended to him by John Wyeth and the 
board of Mataura Licensing Trust. 
 
East Gore Art Centre Project 
Work on stage three of the print studio is nearing completion and we are very grateful 
for all the hard work undertaken by members of the Gore Host Lions Club.  With Lions 
members having completed all the interior painting, contractors are now on site 
installing electrical services and floor coverings.  We were very pleased with the 
significant public support of our recent Quiz Night & Art Auction. This event netted the 
project close to $15,000 and we are very grateful to the MLT, Gallery Committee, 
quizmasters Jim Paterson and Murray Huston, and auctioneers Brendon Terry and 
Hamish Wilson. 
 
Exhibitions and Events 
 ‘Julie Duncan and SIT Art Students’ – CAHT Mandeville (1 September – 16 October) 
‘Quiz Night & Art Auction’ – Heartland Croydon Hotel (6 September) 
‘Rainbow Serpent’ – paintings by James Robinson (until 20 October) 
‘As it is on Earth’ – sculpture by Peter Nicholls (until 6 October) 



 

 

 

‘About Face – Portraits from the Collection’ – (from 26 October) 
‘Nairobi Trio’ – concert (1 November) 
 
Croydon Aviation Heritage Centre 
Spring is helping to bring increasing numbers through the centre, and the added 
attraction of temporary exhibitions in the front-of-house section of the museum is 
attracting repeat visits from locals.  The exhibition calendar is filling fast and we are 
delighted to see a large number of local artists utilising this facility.  Local schools will 
feature throughout March and April 2014 as the result of an on-going primary school art 
project instigated by Hokonui Runanga and Cathy Knowles of West Gore School.  Artist 
Janet de Wagt has spent most of 2013 working with 19 schools along the Mataura Valley 
and has been guiding the development of a body of children’s art works that celebrate 
the river. 
 
Hokonui Moonshine Museum 
Much of the committee’s focus has been on the development of on-site and off-site 
distillery facilities.  Negotiations with project partners have proved successful and we 
are delighted with the way many of the key processes for the production of ‘Hokonui’ 
are attracting willing local sub-contractors.  Our 2007 joint-venture whiskey stocks 
continue to deplete, but we are pleased to think that a new local product range will be 
imminent with the redevelopment of Invercargill Brewery’s new expanded premises and 
the resulting ability to process local barley stocks in Southland. In the immediate future 
staff members will be working with local artist Errol Allison on a Moonshine Museum 
display marquee at next year’s Southern Field Days – in partnership with MLT. 

 
Hokonui Heritage Centre 
We were delighted to learn that Stephanie Herring has secured a major sponsorship for 
the digitisation of some of our key Mataura Ensign editions.  With local and regional 
WWI commemorations looming the fragile and vulnerable 1914 to 1919 editions 
desperately needed to be placed on a digital format – to allow increased accessibility. 
We are therefore very grateful for this welcome initiative (value of technical support 
approximately $13,000). 
 
Research and collection management work continues at the Hokonui Heritage Research 
Centre and the level of local, national and international research enquiries remain 
constant.  Work is also continuing on the backlog of items waiting to be formally 
identified, considered and accessioned for the museum collection.  A significant focus 
continues to be the referencing, identification and accessioning of the Bremford Studios 
photographic collection and our grateful thanks go to volunteers Colin Hay and Judy 
Pulley. Stephanie and Bruce have also been heavily involved with the research and 
compilation of the new Gore Main School anniversary booklet.  
 
 
 



 

 

 

Mataura & District Historical Society 
David Luoni has been continuing to work with contractors on the refurbishment of the 
Mataura & District Historical Society’s premises at Clematis Cottage and the associated 
new stand-alone storage facility. Progress with both the physical project, and its 
associated funding stream, is pleasing – especially in light of a significant recent grant 
from the Southland Regional Heritage Committee. David continues to work with 
members of the Mataura community and is undertaking some valuable oral history 
interviews and helping to scan some valuable, privately owned, photographs relating to 
secondary industry in the town.  The new digital technology that David has researched 
and commissioned for the cottage will begin to be installed as the final finishing touches 
to the cottage are applied. David’s commitment to the project has been exemplary. 
 
Heritage Buildings 
Staff members continue to undertake research and give advice to a number of heritage 
building owners.  We also liaise with heritage contractors who are undertaking 
archaeological surveys within the district and we bother proved what information we 
have on various sites, but also in return, receive relevant reports that add considerable 
value to our files. Staff members have met with representatives of NZ Historic Places 
Trust on three local sites to determine heritage issues in relation to the future of those 
buildings.  Where possible we collectively endeavour to encourage, and sometimes 
broker, adaptive re-use options for potentially at-risk structures. 
 
Fundraising is continuing for the refurbishment of the Willowbank Windmill (NZHPT 
Category 1) and we are delighted to see the Willowbank School taking an active interest 
in the project.  Notification has been received of DoC’s transfer of the windmill reserve 
to GDC, thus allowing us the freedom to begin developing funding applications to 
various national bodies – including Lottery Environment & Heritage.   
 
Talks and Tours 

 Gore Community Counselling Centre AGM 

 NZSO 

 Te Anau Rugby Supporters 

 Willowbank School 

 Winton Ladies Probus 

 Te Anau Probus 
 
Meetings and Representations 

 Southland Regional Heritage Committee 

 Creative Communities Scheme 

 Supervision of Roving Museum Officer 

 Anderson Park Spring Exhibition (Judging) 

 Southland Museum & Art Gallery 

 WWI Southland Commemorations 



 

 

 

 Arts on Tour NZ 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
THAT the report be received. 
 

  



 

 

 

9. HOKONUI MOONSHINERS FESTIVAL 

 (Memo from District Arts and Heritage Curator – 07.11.13) 

Hokonui Moonshiners’ Festival 
The organising committee was very pleased with the eventual outcome of this year’s 
Moonshiners’ Festival.  It was certainly the biggest yet in terms of required 
infrastructure and concentration of visitors, and the precinct probably couldn’t have 
coped with too many more people on the day.   
 
Originally an initiative of a former Tourism and Events Manager of the Council, the 
festival gravitated to the Arts and Heritage precinct in 2001 with the dis-establishment 
of that position and has operated out of Norfolk Street ever since.  Pitched as an 
opportunity for local hospitality providers to promote themselves through themed food 
and beverage stalls, the event has additionally provided main stage entertainment; 
featuring the cream of alternative country music – as well as Prohibition era offerings 
from the MLT, Moonshine Museum and other community organisations.  It has always 
been a financially viable event although (as with many others of this nature) it’s heavily 
reliant on sponsorship.  Even on the wettest and coldest of days the festival has always 
managed to at least break even. 
 
However a number of factors have influenced the event going forward, and to this end 
the small group of festival organisers and key stakeholders met recently to formulate a 
strategy for the years to come.  Leading up to 2012, many participants felt the festival 
had ‘plateaued’ in terms of visitor numbers, and the ‘pass out’ regime didn’t seem to 
encourage day-long attendances that would have made the event more viable for the 
many food-stall holders.  Additionally, there were two competing outside influences – 
the bi-annual Southern Field Days (along with other major events creeping into the 
February calendar), and other major regional music festivals that were beginning to 
clash with our traditional date.  Both of these influences were increasingly affecting the 
availability of the festival’s hired infrastructure and (more importantly) compromising 
the ever depleting ‘pot’ of available sponsorship money. 
 
To remedy the situation in 2013 we undertook to shift our festival date from February to 
late March, and (at the request of many locals) opted to host more well-known 
‘mainstream’ acts on the main stage.  This recipe – combined with a ‘no pass-out’ 
regime - certainly provided the festival stakeholders with the return they desired. 
However to maintain this expected momentum we have had to instigate a new time-
frame for the Hokonui Moonshiners’ Festival and it’s been decided that from this point 
it will become a bi-annual event.  
 
In order to continue with the provision of an all-weather stage, a large sound system, 
meet increasing compliance obligations, and engage bands of the stature of 2013’s 
OPSHOP, we will require at least 18 months lead-in time to secure sufficient sponsorship 



 

 

 

to offset the required $60,000 entertainment budget and $40,000 infrastructure budget 
to run the revised festival format.  We were very lucky to achieve that target in 2013, 
but the organising committee is small, volunteer-based, and simply hasn’t the resources 
to commit to an event of this increased magnitude on an annual basis.  We look forward 
however to another exciting festival in March 2015. 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
THAT the report be received, 
 
AND THAT the Council endorse the proposal to hold the Hokonui Moonshiners Festival 
on a bi-annual basis. 

  



 

 

 

10. REPORT FROM COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT OFFICER 
 

(Report from Community Development Officer – 07.11.13) 
 

Youth Scholarships 

Applications closed on Thursday 31 October and 9 applications were received. 

Interviews will be held Monday 18 November.  

 
Funding Seminar 
I have liaised with Funding Information Service (FIS) who are coming to deliver a free 
funding seminar on Monday 11 November.  

 
The seminar will focus on teaching community members how to use FundView (for 
community initiatives) and BreakOut (for scholarships). Funding is always an issue for 
our community groups and the seminar will up skill and support the community to 
search and identify available funding or scholarships.  
 
Venture Southland funds the public access to FundView and BreakOut for the Gore 
District, Invercargill City and Southland Councils. It can be accessed free from the Gore 
Library and the Mataura Service Centre.  

 
Social Sector Alliance 
A steering group was formed at the meeting held in August to drive this concept 
forward. The group met in September to explore key social issues in the Gore District, 
and define both the wider stakeholders and the consultation process. There is a high 
level of energy from those stakeholders who are initially involved, and a real 
determination to make this work. It has been acknowledged that this concept could be 
used as a platform for the community to have increased ownership of the solutions and 
services needed to address a broad range of key issues.  
 
Southern Institute of Technology (SIT) has also supported the process by analysing the 
themes and recommendations from 29 reports undertaken in the Gore District during 
the last 10-12 years. This has provided the project with an evidence based approach by 
utilising preexisting information.  
 
Migrant Services Coordinator Role 
Funding secured for this position has increased the role from 15 hours per week to 25.  
 
While one on one support is necessary and will still be undertaken, I have worked with 
Mihaela to develop a work plan to further develop the newcomers’ network and 
associated events which will help build a sustainable support mechanism. 
 
 



 

 

 

Results Based Accountability Workshop 
Family and Community Services (FACS) provided Results Based Accountability (RBA) 
training for service providers in the Gore District. The training was attended by 
approximately 50 representatives from various local providers.  
 
RBA is a simple, common sense framework which communities, agencies and teams can 
use to focus on results/outcomes to make a positive change for communities, whānau 
and clients.  
 
RBA encourages people to share ideas about what works to do better and to make their 
unique contributions towards wellbeing of whānau and communities. RBA helps us to 
keep the focus on whom or what we are targeting and what we want to achieve, and it 
insists on us answering the question “are our communities, whānau and clients better 
off?” 

 
Anti-Bullying Strategy 
The Community Networking Trust has secured funding from the Ministry of Social 
Development’s Te Punanga Haumaru Fund to deliver a project that will reduce the harm 
from bullying in the Gore District.  
 
Jo Brand has been employed as the project coordinator and will drive the initiatives in 
the plan. It is anticipated that the outcomes in the plan will lead to “a reduction in all 
types of bullying experienced by children and young people”.   

 
Key outcomes the project is seeking to achieve include: 

 

 Increasing community collaboration    

 Raising awareness and understanding    

 Empowering parents and caregivers 

 Promoting safe and supportive environments 

 Building resiliency  
 
Feedback from young people in Eastern Southland indicates that bullying is the number 
one issue that affects them and it is the primary issue they want more information 
about. The project will be targeting intermediate and younger aged children with an 
emphasis on youth and community involvement. 

 
Mataura Community Development Coordinator Position 
The Mataura Community Development Coordinator role held by Jo Brand was scheduled 
to end November 2013. The position can now continue in a 20 hour per week capacity 
until the end of June 2014 due to some remaining funding. This is a reduction from the 
full time role she was previously employed for.  

 

http://www.google.co.nz/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&frm=1&source=web&cd=1&cad=rja&sqi=2&ved=0CCgQFjAA&url=http%3A%2F%2Fen.wikipedia.org%2Fwiki%2FWh%25C4%2581nau&ei=HFt7UvD9FIe0iQf92IDQBA&usg=AFQjCNFaBgZwVeNW0D8c43R6pIQ6Kvj_Yw&bvm=bv.56146854,d.dGI


 

 

 

In addition to this Jo has been seconded to lead the Community wide anti-bullying 
project. This is also a 20 hour per week position and will be in place until the end of 
September 2014. 

 
It is great that Jo can keep supporting the community in Mataura in this way for another 
6 months which will hopefully allow sufficient time to secure ongoing funding for the 
position.  
 
Gore Youth Awards 
The Youth Council and Youth Advisory Group members have been working in 
partnership to design and organise a Youth Awards ceremony. My role alongside the 
Social Sector Trials Lead, Youth Coordinator and Mataura Community Development 
Coordinator are supporting these people as they lead the event.  
 
The Gore Youth Awards are designed to showcase the amazing achievements and 
contributions that young people or groups of young people have made in the Gore 
District over the last year. The ceremony will be held on Saturday 7 December 2013.  
 
There are seven award categories: 
 
1. The Good Sort Award - someone who helps out in the community.   

 
2.  The Inspirator - someone who demonstrates leadership qualities and inspires 

others.  
 

3. The U-Turn Award - someone who has demonstrated a positive change in the 
areas of academic, health or the environment.  
 

4. The Conqueror - someone who gives things a go and steps outside their comfort 
zone.  

 
5. The Black Sheep - someone who achieves success in a non-mainstream activity or 

sport.  
 

6. The No. 8 Wire Award - someone who is demonstrating entrepreneur skills.  
 

7. The Top Gun Award - someone who shows great work ethic in their workplace. 
 

It is important to note that the achievement or contribution cannot be included if it has 
already been recognised through another award ceremony such as school prize giving, 
tertiary scholarship or workplace awards. Nominations close 22 November and further 
information about the awards including how to nominate a young person can be found 
on the Council’s website. 
 



 

 

 

Venture Southland Collaboration 
 
Youth Event Workshop 
Venture Southland coordinated an event workshop as part of the funding the Council 
received from the Ministry of Youth Development.  
 
Approximately 30 young people attended where they learned the skills required to plan 
and run events. Positive outcomes for the young people that attended include increased 
leadership, communication and organisational skills and for many, increased self-
confidence and social skills.  

 
Southland at Gallipoli 1915-2015 
A collaborative approach to commemorate the service and sacrifice of Southland’s 
soldiers to fight at Gallipoli in 1915 is underway via the Southland at Gallipoli 1915-2015 
project. 
 
I will represent the Gore District in the planning alongside Venture Southland, 
Invercargill City Council, Southland District Council and heritage stakeholders.  
 
The purpose of the project is to encourage the community to understand the 
experiences of Southlanders at Gallipoli in 1915 and to interpret these experiences in a 
variety of print, art, photographic and film media. 
 
War Memorial Condition Reports 
Stage two for this project is now underway. I am supporting Venture through its 
consultation process to develop a regional list of war memorials that need to be 
assessed. This will then be prioritised based on need.  
 
The Gore War Memorial was the first to be assessed and an application to Lottery will 
soon be submitted by the Gore District Memorial RSA.  
 
Club Planning Workshop 
Venture Southland recently facilitated a successful planning session with the Southland 
Rodeo Club. After being approached by the Gore Deerstalkers club, Venture staff 
upported me to facilitate a similar workshop for them. 
  
Approximately 60 members attended the meeting to discuss a range of questions to 
ensure all members understand the focus of the club, the challenges it may be facing, 
the direction it should be following, and identify priorities and opportunities for the next 
five years.  
 
Migrant Services Coordinator Role 
Venture Southland has recently undertaken a migrant needs survey and the Settlement 
Support team has provided guidance for the role. 



 

 

 

Meeting/Workshops attended 

 Community Liaison Meetings 

 Gore Trials Advisory Group Meetings 

 Social Sector Trials launch 

 Gore District Alcohol Strategy meetings 

 Welcome hui for the Mataura Marae Whānau Coordinator  

 Career and Transition Educators workshop- Dale Williams presentation 

 Youth event workshop 

 Flyer Fundraiser meetings 

 Southland Interagency Forum 

 Gore Women’s Refuge meeting 

 Total Mobility meeting 

 Anti-bullying strategy meetings 

 Social Sector Alliance meetings 

 New Zealand Small Towns Conference 

 Planning workshop for Gore Deerstalkers Club 

 Results Based Accountability workshop 

 Youth participation workshop 

 Mataura Taskforce meeting 

 Attended the Southland Alcohol and Drug Managers Advisory Group meeting to 
present the implantation plan for the Gore District Alcohol Strategy  

 Regional Parenting Strategy workshop 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
THAT the report be received. 

  



 

 

 

11. GORE DISTRICT YOUTH COUNCIL 2013 
  

(Memo from Community Development Officer, Melissa Smith – 7.11.13) 
  

Having never worked with young people before, I didn’t know what to expect from the 
Youth Council.  During the course of the year I have been so impressed by their 
enthusiasm, ideas, commitment and how they have conducted themselves as role 
models for young people in the Gore District.  
 
From the eight meetings or workshops held, there was an 80% attendance rate. 
However it is recognised that not all meetings can be attended due to other 
commitments. When taking this into consideration, 98% of Youth Councillors were 
accounted for by either attending or putting in an apology.  
 
Key Youth Council activities undertaken throughout the year include:  
 

 $27,000 funding secured from Ministry of Youth Development for a Youth Event 
Programme  

 Supporting development of the inaugural Gore Youth Awards 

 Successful Youth Week and ‘Ice Party’ 

 Fundraising for Pink Ribbon Day 

 Volunteered at Race Relations Day event 

 Annual Plan submission that resulted in the introduction of two Youth Scholarships 

 Supporting the Roading Department to develop and conduct a youth survey for the 
trial at Pomona and Robertson Street intersection 

 Introducing Youth Council business cards  

 Building the Youth Council Facebook profile from 127 likes to 245 

 Provided a youth perspective to items on the Council agenda 

 Cr Laura Miller and  Chairperson Kateleen McWhirter attended a Cultural Diversity 
Forum in Wellington 

 Cr Georgia Johnston selected for Youth Parliament Press Gallery  

 Provided feedback to Local Alcohol Policy 

 Engaging with outside organisations such as Foundation for Youth Development and 
Pakeke Lions Club 

 Connecting with an Australian Youth Council which resulted in Cr Anne Gover 
donating a New Zealand flag to it on behalf of the Gore District Youth Council.  
 

 The Youth Council held its last official meeting for the calendar year on 16 September. A 
report is attached for the Council’s information. While this is the last official meeting for 
the year, planning and work will continue for the Youth Awards and the ‘After Party’ to 
be held Saturday 7 December.  
 



 

 

 

Only five Youth Councillors are moving onto tertiary study which leaves 14 who are still 
eligible for next year, with the majority indicating they would like to return. After taking 
the advice from the Youth Councillors, nominations will be fielded early next year for 
the 2014 Youth Council.  
 
Thanks to former Cr Marty Redhead for the support he has given throughout the year. I 
look forward to building on the hard work and progress that has been made by this 
year’s Youth Council.  

  
RECOMMENDATION 

  
THAT the information be received. 

  



 

 

 

                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             
 
Report of the Gore District Youth Council meeting, held in the Council Chambers, 29 Civic Avenue, 
Gore on Monday 16 September 2013, at 4pm. 
 
Present Kateleen McWhirter (Chair), Holly Julian, Georgia Johnston, Megan 

McCall, Devin Kubala, Carlie Paterson, Danialah Bourke, Renee Moyles, 
Olivia Nicholson, Laura Miller, Georgia Nicol, Richard Gardyne, Sian 
Davis, Tayla Marlow, Alice Robertson, Andrew MacLeod, Amy McCabe 

 
In Attendance Cr. Marty Redhead, Community Development Officer Melissa Smith, Cr. 

Anne Gover, Youth Worker Hannah Armstrong, Youth Development 
Coordinator Kayla McIntosh  

 
Apologies: Olivia Nicholson 

 
Minute Taker:    Sian Davis 
 

 

1.  Confirmation of Previous Minutes 
 

The minutes from the Gore District Youth Council meeting held on Monday 5  
August 2013 were confirmed. Cr. Gardyne moved that they be received and this was 
seconded by Cr. Robertson.  

 
2. Local Alcohol Policy Pre-Consultation 
 

Southland’s local authorities are seeking feedback as they consider how to manage the 
sale and consumption of alcohol under changes to legislation. Questions and comments 
discussed included:  

 
1. Context Gore Community Binge Drinking culture reality? 

Yes we believe that this is a reality 
 
2. Is preloading common? 

It is common yes 
 
3. How can this be reduced? 

Limit on how much they can drink after a certain time 
Breath testing 
Security, parents or adults 
Knowing the people that they are drinking with 
Non-alcoholic drinks 
Take drinks away from the really intoxicated people, but do this slowly and subtly 

 



 

 

 

4. Binge Drinking, is it the main problem? 
We feel that young people are more likely to binge drink if there is a limit on drinks. 
It is also a social thing, with people meeting up to have a few drinks before heading 
to the party 

 
5. Should there be a limit to the number of licenses given out? 

We did not think that this would be a problem in Gore 
 
6. Late night trading, should there be a one way door policy? 

We think that this is a good idea; however there could be problems with conduct 
after people have been kicked out. Need to think about how to reduce this 

 
3.  Youth Events Programme 
 

There was a discussion about the event workshop held recently, and evaluation form 
was filled out by all those who attended. We then discussed the next steps for the event 
programme.   
 
Eight people put their name forward to be on the Youth Awards Organizing Committee. 
Those that volunteered were Andrew, Renee, Richard, Alice, Georgia N, Sian, Devin and 
Kateleen. The next Youth Council meeting scheduled for Monday 21 October at 4pm will 
be dedicated to event programme planning.  
 

4. Youth Council Business Cards 
 

Business cards are now available for Youth Councillors to distribute to encourage people 
to raise issues with the Youth Council. The cards were distributed amongst Youth 
Council members.  

 
5. Council Agenda 
 

Kateleen led discussion regarding items on the Council’s agenda for their meeting to be 
held on Tuesday 17 September.  

 
Free Swimming Lessons 

We agree that this is a good idea and that there should be free swimming lessons. We 
also think that it is a good idea to fund Primary school children to receive swimming 
lessons at the Gore Multisports Complex by qualified instructors. 
 
Road Naming Policies 

We agreed that it makes sense to have a policy in place. It could also help to maintain 
our heritage as streets could be named historically for example Whiskey Lane.  
 
 



 

 

 

IPads 

We felt that at this day in age it is a good thing for the Council to go paperless which 
would be better for the environment as the council would use less paper and the IPads 
would eventually pay for themselves. We are very supportive for this concept. This also 
got us talking about an idea to have a dedicated Youth Council area within the Council. 
We believe that this would be a good idea as we would then have resources available to 
access when we are working on Youth Council initiatives.  
 
Ronald MacDonald House 

The Gore Pakeke Lions have put $10,000 towards the Ronald McDonald House at 
Southland Hospital and we had a discussion about the request for the Council to also 
support it.   
 
We raised the question whether it would be easier to fund the people from Gore using 
it, rather than the house. However, we soon discussed this and found that this would be 
a hassle to the parents as it would be an extra thing for them to worry about. We also 
found that if we funded the people instead of the house then we would have to pay for 
food, housing, gas and hospital bills and this would then become more expensive than 
simply funding the Ronald MacDonald House. 
 
It would just become too hard and too lengthy to get a family to do paperwork in order 
to get funding, it should all be about making it easier for the family. 
 
We thought that it would be a good idea to have a mufti day in all of our schools to raise 
money to go towards the cause; we were going to discuss this idea with our principals. 
Carlie and Danialah were going to lead this initiative.  
 
Fee Waivers 

We were supporting of this concept and would like to commend the full Council for the 
way they support community groups and events through fee waivers.  

 
6. Youth and Rural Issues Seminar 
 

We have been invited to attend a Youth and Rural Issues seminar that is being 
coordinated by the Southland District Youth Council. Unfortunately nobody was able to 
attend this as it is scheduled on a school day and Youth Councillors are busy with exams.  
 

7. Cultural Diversity Forum 
 

Kateleen and Laura gave an overview of their experience at a recently attended youth 
forum.  
 



 

 

 

They were put into 6 groups where they talked about ways on how to improve New 
Zealand. Their group motto was, give every person a reason to smile and they had to 
define the issues and gives ways on how to improve them. 
 

8. Other Matters Arising 
 

Pink Ribbon Day is coming up, we thought about doing activities during the day to show 
our support for breast cancer awareness. We thought about some fundraising activities 
that we could do around Gore. Getting businesses involved for example pink clothing on 
mannequins, putting pink bombs on Gore icons, and dressing up the ram in a tutu. 
Kateleen, Alice, Amy, Georgia J, Sian, Tayla, Megan, Richard and Laura volunteered to be 
available to support this.  

 
We elected a new Deputy chair as Clark has moved to Christchurch to take up a rugby 
scholarship. Georgia Johnston was elected as the new Deputy Chairperson.  
 
We had a discussion about the Youth Council for 2014. We thought promotions should 
start now and that the forms should be due in at the end of February. We feel that 
power points and promotion in schools would be the best way for the Youth to find out 
more about it. All those who are eligible to be on the Youth Council for next year were 
encouraged to reapply. The following Youth Councillors from each school also put their 
name forward to promote the Youth Council at their school assemblies: 
 
- Gore High School: Kateleen and Richard 
- St Peter’s College: Georgia J, Amy, Tayla 
- Blue Mountain College: Megan and Georgia N 
- Menzies College: Acacia and Erin 

 
For next year we discussed having Youth Council meetings more often, and suggested 
following a similar format to the full Council. Instead of meeting every 6 weeks, we felt 
that meeting every 3 weeks would be best. This would keep everyone in the loop better. 
Having later meetings rather than afternoon meetings was also discussed. 

 
The Pomona Roading Survey has been handed out at both schools. 800 surveys have 
been handed out and we expect them to be back in, in time for our next meeting. 

 

The meeting concluded at 5.40 pm. 
 
Next meeting is Monday 21 October at 4pm, in the Council Chambers.  
  



 

 

 

12. REPORT FROM MIGRANT SERVICES COORDINATOR 
 

(Memo from Community Development Officer – 07.11.13) 
 

 Attached is a report from the Migrant Services Coordinator for activities undertaken in 
September and October.  

 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
THAT the report be received. 

  



 

 

 

Eastern Southland Newcomers Network 

September /October 2013 Report 

 Following discussions with English Language Partners and members of the local migrant 

community, a group was started in September.  Every Monday morning at 9.30am we are 

holding conversational English classes for a group of ladies of different ethnicities (Philippine 

Ukrainian, Vietnamese, Argentinean, and Fijian) with the purpose to improve their language 

abilities and also to socialise and connect with members of the community. 

 

 We have received some enquiries about the possibility to start evening classes as well, as a 

lot of members of our migrant community are working during the day. We will follow up 

with English Language Partners and some potential tutors to offer night classes as well. 

 

 Met and supported a family with young children in Tapanui area in getting some 

information about child groups and also helped them with some info regarding their family 

life.  

 

 I was contacted by a member of our local community who had a work colleague on a work 

visa and was concerned about her situation due to the new visa issued to her. After talking 

to an immigration officer about this particular situation a new visa was issued to her. It 

seemed there was a mistake in her case. 

 

 Visited and supported a family in Riversdale area regarding enrolling their child for Kindy 

and also attending a play group so he can play and meet other children. 

 

 Updating the NZ Newcomers website and also Gore Eastern Southland Newcomers 

Facebook page with events and groups happening in our region. The total number of people 

who visited or saw the page during September was 2431 and total number of people 

engaged with our page was 1291 for the month. 

 

 I have attended a Local Alcohol Policy meeting in Invercargill where members of different 

organisations were invited to say their opinion on the need of a Local Alcohol Policy and 

how a local strategy can help our community. 

 

 On the 27 of September I attended a cultural awareness and communication workshop held 

at Venture Southland. The purpose of this training was to build skills to work effectively with 

colleagues, customers and clients from other cultures. 

 

 Late October I was contacted by an ESOL tutor who does home tutoring for non-English 

speaking people in Riversdale area and we set a meeting for beginning of November. She 



 

 

 

would like me to meet some of her students and also to talk to a family who recently moved 

to the area from South-Africa. 

 

 I have also spent some time reorganising my office as I have moved to a new room at 

Community Connection Centre. 

 

 
Mihaela Erdelyi 

Migrant Services Coordinator Eastern Southland 

  



 

 

 

13. GORE DISTRICT ALCOHOL STRATEGY IMPLEMENTATION PLAN 
  

(Memo from Community Development Officer, Melissa Smith – 07.11.13) 
  

 As Councillors will be aware, the Gore District Alcohol Strategy Advisory Committee 
recommenced its meetings in April this year. Work has been underway to review 
initiatives in the Gore District Alcohol Strategy. As a result an implementation plan for 
the strategy, focusing on alcohol harm reduction, has been developed and is attached 
for the Council’s perusal. 


The strategy builds on initiatives and actions that already exist, linking them under the 
common goal. It also introduces some new actions that seek to address alcohol harm-
related issues in the Gore District.  
 
Activities in the action plan will be implemented over a 12 month timeframe. A 
reporting template has been developed and provided to all agencies leading initiatives 
to ensure progress can be monitored.   

 
It is envisaged that this plan will enable the implementation of the Gore District Alcohol 
Strategy. 
 
Members from the advisory committee are also advocating the same regional approach 
be given to an Alcohol Harm Reduction Strategy, as that being applied to the Local 
Alcohol Policy. A formal request has been made to the Chief Executive to include this as 
an agenda item at the next Mayoral Forum.   

 
Given drinking occurs at a range of venues and functions throughout Southland, there is 
an opportunity for the Gore District, Invercargill City and Southland District Councils to 
form a strong partnership through a Local Alcohol Policy and a Harm Reduction Strategy.  
 
RECOMMENDATION 

  
THAT the information be received. 

  



 

 

 

14. OUR WAY SOUTHLAND QUALITY OF LIFE 2013  
  

(Memo from Community Development Officer, Melissa Smith – 7.11.13) 
  

Since 2003, Southland’s community outcomes have been developed and monitored on a 
regional basis by Our Way Southland. One of the key responsibilities of Our Way 
Southland is to monitor and report on progress towards the achievement of the region’s 
Community Outcomes.  
 
The Quality of Life report, which was first conducted in 2010, provides an assessment of 
the quality of life of residents in Southland. The purpose of the report is to provide 
information that contributes to the understanding of social, economic and 
environmental conditions which can be used to describe and quantify the quality of life 
of those living in the region.  
 

 A fully copy of the report is available on the Our Way Southland website and the 
Council’s Administration Manager has emailed the link to Councillors. The survey is 
based on a randomised telephone survey of 1,540 residents across the region. Attached 
is a quick reference guide which highlights the 2013 Gore results.  
 
RECOMMENDATION 

  
THAT the information be received. 

 

 


